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Course Policies for History 2312
Spring Semester 2008
Professor:  M. Bonafont, Ph.D.
Western Civilization II (HIST 2312) 

Section number 003  course synonym 12342
Meeting times T & Th 10:35-11:50 PM  Northridge room 2118
Office:  Room 2125, Northridge Campus 

Office Hours:  Mon and Weds 12-1 p.m.; Tues, Thurs and Fridays 9-10 a.m.

 (I am also available for conferences outside of these hours by appointment.) 

Phone:  223-4033

Email:  mbonafon@austincc.edu

Course description:  Development of modern western civilization from 1660 to present.

Required texts: 

Mark A. Kishlansky et. al., Civilization in the West Volume II (6th or 7th edition).

Mark A. Kishlansky, editor, Sources of the West:  Readings in Western Civilization, Volume II (6th or 7th edition).

Instructional Methodology:  Lecture and discussion

Course Rationale:  Please reference the history department website at http://www.austincc.edu/history
Common Course Objectives:  Please reference the history department website at http://www.austincc.edu/history
Welcome!  Please take the time to carefully review these course policies.  They are designed to make sure your semester is smooth and successful.

How do I earn a grade in the course?

You will take four tests, one for each unit in the course.  Each test consists of 25 objective multiple choice questions and one optional analytical essay question.  The multiple choice questions will test your mastery of the unit’s learning objectives; the essays will ask you to use material from the unit to make a historical argument. 

You MUST receive a passing grade (15 or above) on the first test, or you will be required to take a retest.  Much of your grade will be determined by the average of your scores on these four tests.  For an A or a B grade, you will be required to do written work in addition to achieving the required multiple choice average.

To earn a D:

1. You must pass the first test (receive 15 or higher) or take a mandatory retest within the allowed time.

2. You must maintain an average of 15 or higher on the objective tests.

3. You must attend class.

To earn a C:

1. You must pass the first test (receive 15 or higher) or take a mandatory retest within the allowed time.

2. You must maintain an average of 17.5 or higher on the objective tests.

3. You must attend class.

To earn a B:

1. You must pass the first test (receive 15 or higher) or take a mandatory retest within the allowed time.

2. You must maintain an average of 20 or higher on the objective tests.

3. You must attend class.

4. You must write and receive credit for three analytical essays.

To earn an A:

1. You must pass the first test (receive 15 or higher) or take a mandatory retest within the allowed time.

2. You must maintain an average of 22 or higher on the objective tests.

3. You must attend class.

4. You must write and receive credit for three analytical essays.

5. You must receive a passing grade on the analytical book report.

Learning Objectives

For each of the course’s four units you will receive a learning objective handout.  This is your study guide.  It details the unit’s key material which we will work through together.  You will find the answers to the learning objectives by reading the assigned textbook and by attending class.  

To do well in the course, you must master the learning objectives.  This is the material you will be held responsible for in each unit’s test.  Careful, active reading of the assigned chapters in the textbook is essential to success in the course.  Equally crucial is active participation in class, including note taking during lectures, discussions, and media presentations. 

Testing

You will take four tests; please refer to your course schedule for the dates each test will be given.  Tests are closed-book, closed notes.  You will need a #2 pencil and a green scantron form for the multiple choice portion of the exam.  If you are writing the optional essay, you may use pen or pencil, and I will supply the paper.  You are expected to take the test in class with your classmates.  Failure to do so, unless in the case of a documentable emergency, will hurt your grade and may result in your withdrawal from the course.  If you have failed to take a test within one week of the scheduled test date, your score for that test will be a zero. 

“No Breaks” Policy During Testing 

There will be no breaks during testing.  You will be unable to leave the room and return during testing.  Please visit the restroom, make phone calls, etc., before the test begins.

Retesting on Test #1

Retesting will be available for test #1 only.  You must retest if you received 14 or lower on the first test.  You must come to see me during my office hours or by appointment before you retest.  At this friendly conference, we will try to determine why you are having difficulties with the course and I will review basic study skills with you.  I will also give you a deadline to take the retest in the Testing Center.  It is your responsibility to initiate the mandatory meeting, either by coming to office hours or making an appointment.  It is also your responsibility to take the retest by the deadline (which will be announced in class).  

You will have one chance to retest; if you score below 15 on the retest you must meet with me again to discuss your progress in the course.  The retest will have different multiple choice questions from the test given in class, but it covers the same learning objectives.  The highest grade you can receive on the retest is 18.

Making Up a Missed Test

I will excuse you from testing in class for documentable emergencies such as severe illness or death in the family.  You must be able to provide a document proving an emergency situation kept you from class.  I will not excuse you from testing with the class for reasons like having another test the same day, you forgot, or were unprepared.  All excused absences for tests must be approved by me before the day of the test or, given a documented emergency situation, as soon after the day as possible.  You will not be given an excused absence if you contact me later in the week.  Without an excused absence you will be able to take a make-up test, but the highest grade you can receive is an 18.  You must also take the make-up test within one week of the regularly scheduled test date.

Petitioning to Change a Test Date

You may petition to change a test date if it conflicts with your schedule.  All petitions must be made during office hours, or by appointment, at least one week before the scheduled test date.  We will arrange a date for you to take a make-up test in the Testing Center.  

Testing Center Policy

Retesting for test #1, and any make-up tests, will take place in the Testing Center, Northridge Campus room 3237.  You will need an ACC ID.  Please refer to the Testing Center’s website at http://www.austincc.edu/testctr/
Please be aware that the Northridge Testing Center is a busy facility with limited seats, and that during peak periods waits can run two to four hours.  It is your responsibility to complete your make-up test by the deadline, so don’t leave testing to the last day.

Testing/Classwork Deadlines Fairness Policy

Retests for test #1 and all make-up tests must be completed by the specified deadlines.  Likewise, the deadlines for submission of essay rewrites, book report projects, and extra credit will be strictly enforced.  In order to be fair to your classmates who tested on schedule and turned in work on time, these deadlines are firm.  

Essays:

To earn an A or a B, you must receive credit on three analytical essays.  Essay questions are handed out at least one class period before each exam, and are written in class on the day of the test.  You will have limited time, and a lot to write, but don’t panic!  I don’t expect the kind of polished, edited prose, the result of many drafts, that you would turn in to a composition class.  I do expect careful, clear thought and writing that reflects a mastery of the unit’s learning objectives. Your essays must be written legibly, and in complete sentences.  Outlines or “laundry list” formats are great for brainstorming at home, but what you turn in for grading should be an example of your best in-class writing, in essay format.  I will be delighted to help you out with all aspects of essay writing during office hours, and don’t forget the writing specialists who are available to help you at the Learning Lab (Northridge 4119).

Essays will be graded “credit” or “no credit.”  For tests 1-3, if the essay does not pass, you will be told why and given ONE WEEK from the day the essays were first handed back to resubmit a revised essay for full credit.  If you miss the deadline, your essay rewrite cannot be accepted for grading.  For test #4, there will be no rewrite option.

In grading the essays, I will be considering: 

1. Does the essay answer all parts of the question fully?  

2. Does it reflect mastery of the unit’s learning objectives presented in our course materials, from both readings and lectures?  

3. Does it reflect independent thought about the topics under consideration?  

4. Does the essay offer an informed analysis, rather than uninformed personal opinions?

5. Are examples from the unit’s learning objectives used to prove points and back up generalizations?  

6. Is the discussion specific, rather than vague?  

7. Is the essay clearly written?  

8. Is the structure in essay format, with complete sentences and paragraphs, rather than outline or “laundry list” format?

9. Is it free of excessive spelling, grammar, and punctuation errors?

In grading rewrites, I will be considering all of the above, plus:

1. Have all errors or omissions of historical fact been corrected?

2. Have problems with missing or underdeveloped portions of the essay been addressed?

3. Have errors of spelling, grammar, and punctuation been corrected?  

4. Have problems of clarity or awkwardness of writing or structure been addressed?

Essay Rewrite Submission Criteria

Essay rewrites must follow these criteria to be accepted for grading:

1. The rewrite must be global.  In other words, rewrite the entire essay.

2. It must reflect response to my written feedback on the first attempt.

3. It must be typed and edited.

4. Your first attempt at the essay must be stapled to the rewrite.

5. They must be turned in by the deadline.

Book Reports

The book report project is not mandatory for all students, but successful completion of the book report project is one of the requirements for earning an A as your final course grade.  If you are in doubt about whether or not to undertake the project, please come and see me! 

To earn an A in the course, in addition to the other requirements, you will need to submit an analytical book report by the date noted on your course calendar, and have it accepted for credit.  You will need to choose a book written by a historian, have it approved by me, read it, and write a book report of six typed, doubled-spaced pages.  You must follow the format of the book report handout that will be provided to you and meet all submission criteria.  If the report you submit is not acceptable, you will be told why in writing, and you will have one week from the day the reports are handed back in class to rewrite the report and resubmit it for full credit.

Book Report Rewrite Submission Criteria

Book report rewrites must follow these criteria to be accepted for grading:

1. The rewrite must be global.  In other words, rewrite the entire book report.

2. It must reflect response to my written feedback on the first attempt.

3. It must be typed and edited.

4. Your first attempt at the book report must be stapled to the rewrite.

5. They must be turned in by the deadline.

Extra Credit

You can earn up to FIVE extra credit points.  Extra credit points will count as exam points in calculating your final course grade.  All extra credit must meet the submission criteria described in your extra credit handout, and must be turned in by the deadline listed in your course schedule.

Attendance Policy

Regular attendance is expected and essential for success in the course.  Excessive unexplained absences will sabotage your chances of success.  To facilitate your successful completion of the course, the following attendance policy will be in effect:

For a class that meets 5 times a week, you will be permitted 3 absences.

For a class that meets 2 times a week, you will be permitted 4 absences.

More than this number of unexcused absences may result in your being withdrawn from the course.  If you exceed the allowed number of absences after the last date for withdrawal, your final grade for the course will be lowered according to the following formula:  for every two absences beyond the allowed limit, your final grade for the course will be lowered by one full letter grade.

Withdrawal

A student exceeding the above number of unexcused absences may be withdrawn from the course.  If you stop attending class, however, it is your responsibility to ensure you are officially withdrawn from the course.  Please fill out a withdrawal form and submit it to the office of Admissions and Records (Northridge Room 1101) by the “last day to withdraw” deadline listed in the ACC academic calendar.  You do not need my signature to withdraw from the course. 

Incompletes

In cases of documented emergencies, an incomplete contract may be negotiated when students have completed a minimum of 80% of the course.  Students must meet with me to negotiate the incomplete contract before the last scheduled class meeting.  The work must be made up by the last day of classes for the following semester, or the grade will revert to that specified in the contract.

Student Disabilities

Each ACC campus offers support services for students with documented physical or psychological disabilities.  Students with disabilities must request reasonable accommodations through the Office for Students with Disabilities on the campus where they expect to take the majority of their classes.  Students are encouraged to do this three weeks before the start of the semester.  The OSD office at Northridge is found in room 1111 and can be reached at 223-4726.  I will need your OSD Accommodation Request Form during the first week of classes so we can make sure arrangements are made for the semester.

Freedom of Expression

Our classroom will be a civil space for learning and discussion of course material so that students develop an accurate understanding of the historical record. Please understand that our studies of the past will sometimes involve contentious or controversial subject matter.  It is also important to understand that the development of historical understanding, as well as broader critical thinking skills, comes through debate and exchange, through listening and intellectual exploration.  We will value and respect the rights, opinions, and legitimate contributions of everyone who is a part of our learning community.  Please follow “common sense” rules of courtesy, civility, and respect for diversity in your classroom interactions.

Disruptive Behavior

Disruptive behavior includes disrespect or hostility toward your classmates or your professor, chatting in class, needless interruptions, arriving late or leaving early.  Disruptive behavior will not be allowed, and may cause you to be withdrawn from the course.  

Please make sure your cell phone is silenced before the start of each class meeting!  

Lateness

You are expected to be on time for class.  Late arrival disrupts class and affects your ability to learn.  Every two late attendances will count as one absence, and students with excessive absences may be withdrawn from the course (see attendance policy, above).  Class will begin at the starting time listed in the campus course schedule.  I will take attendance in the first minute of class.  If you enter the class after your name is called on the roll call, it is your responsibility to report your attendance at the end of the class period.  

Scholastic Dishonesty

A student caught cheating (including plagiarizing) on any assignment in this course—a test, essay, book report project, or extra credit assignment--will receive an F in the course, and I will initiate discipline proceedings with the Campus Dean of Student Services.

Acts prohibited by the college for which discipline may be administered include scholastic dishonesty, including but not limited to cheating on an exam or quiz, plagiarizing, and unauthorized collaboration with another in preparing outside work.  Academic work submitted by students shall be the result of their thought, research, or self-expression.  Academic work is defined as, but not limited to, tests, quizzes, whether taken electronically or on paper; projects, either individual or group; classroom presentations, and homework.  

Privacy Policy

The Family Education Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) protects confidentiality of educational records.  Grades cannot be given over the phone, through a fellow student, or by email in this course.

Grade Checksheet

Test #1 multiple choice score ____     

Essay #1:  credit/no credit  Essay #1 rewrite:  credit/no credit

Test #2 multiple choice score ____

Essay #2:  credit/no credit  Essay #2 Rewrite:  credit/no credit

Test #3 multiple choice score ____     essay:  credit/no credit

Essay #3:  credit/no credit  Essay #3 Rewrite:  credit/no credit

Test #4 multiple choice score ____     essay:  credit/no credit

Essay #4:  credit/no credit  Essay #4 Rewrite:  credit/no credit

Book Report Project:  credit/no credit  rewrite:  credit/no credit

Extra Credit points _____

Total points_____  Essays_____  Book Report Project______

Calculating Your Final Grade

88 points plus 3 essay credits plus credit on the book report = A

80 points plus 3 essay credits = B

70 points = C

60 points = D

